DRAFT  Nags Head Board Meeting Minutes

May 7, 2003

 DRAFT  TOWN OF NAGS HEAD

BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS

REGULAR SESSION

May 7, 2003
The Town of Nags Head Board of Commissioners met in the Board Room at the Nags Head Municipal Complex at 9:00 a.m. on Wednesday, May 7, 2003.  

COMRS PRESENT:
Mayor Robert Muller; Mayor Pro Tem George Farah III; 

Comr. Brant Murray; and Comr. Anna Sadler

COMRS ABSENT:
Comr. Doug Remaley

OTHERS PRESENT:
Town Manager Webb Fuller; Deputy Town Manager Rhonda Sommer; Town Attorney Ike McRee; Tim Wilson; Bruce Bortz; Courtney Gallop; Andy Garman; Charlie Cameron; Butch Osborne; Kevin Zorc; Dave Clark; Jim Northrup; Harvey Houck; Sandra Houck; Lou Corleto; Jay Overton; Bob and Jackie Koch; Dru and Fred Ferrence; Richard Hess; June Fisher; Reed Fisher; Deborah Bryant; Sue Reid; Mark Ambler; Dick Harper; David Maryott; Carol Deanes; Max Sonnino; Eddie Valdievieso; Harry Thompson; Mary Ansell; F. George Brown; Tom and Lynda Whitley; Sharon Lewis; Al Byrum; Bob Edwards; Sonny Cobb; Camille Lawrence; Mike Reilly; Duke Geraghty; Thomas Cook; Pogie Worsley; Bob Oakes; Matt Artz; Julia LeDeux; and Town Clerk Carolyn Morris

Mayor Muller called the meeting to order at 9:00 a.m.  A moment of silent meditation was followed by the Pledge of Allegiance to the United States flag.

Mayor Muller announced that there were two (2) sign-in sheets for public hearings:  one for the large structure public hearing and one for the boarding house public hearing.  

Mayor Muller noted that Comr. Remaley was not in attendance as he was recuperating from surgery; it is hoped that he will be available for the May 21, 2003, mid-month meeting via telephone conference.

CONSIDERATION OF PROCLAMATION DESIGNATING MAY 19 – 25, 2003, AS BEACH SAFETY WEEK
Mayor Muller read and presented the proclamation designating May 19 – 25, 2003, as Beach Safety Week to Assistant Fire Chief Butch Osborne.

MOTION:   Comr. Murray made a motion to adopt the Beach Safety Week Proclamation as presented.  The motion was seconded by Mayor Pro Tem Farah which passed 4 – 0 (Comr. Remaley was absent.).

AUDIENCE RESPONSE – JUNE FISHER

June Fisher, property owner in Historic District, referred to the pedestrian accessways ordinance that was adopted by the Board on April 2, 2003; the ordinance allows a hard-surface pedestrian accessway up to six (6) feet in width to facilitate oceanfront access; she is concerned that any possible open space is being lost especially as cargo lifts, encroachments, and now walkways up to six (6) feet are being allowed; she questioned why there was no discussion concerning adjoining property owners and open space impacts as well as impacts on the historic district area; she urged all property owners to view the video tape of the April2, 2003, Board meeting concerning this issue.

INTRODUCTION OF NEW EMPLOYEE

Deputy Town Manager Rhonda Sommer introduced Christie Bliven to the Board.  Ms. Bliven fills the Water Administration - Customer Service Coordinator position and began work with the town on April 11, 2003.

RESPONSE TO AUDIENCE RESPONSE

Mayor Muller noted that the Board will not respond to Audience Response issues at this time but that Board members may respond during their individual agendas at the end of the meeting. 

CONSENT AGENDA

The Consent Agenda consisted of the following items:

-
Consideration of Budget Adjustment #11 to FY 2002/2003 Budget

-
Consideration of tax-exempt status for Outer Banks Hospital

-
Consideration of Tax Adjustment Report

-
Consideration of resolution to surplus town equipment

-
Request for PUBLIC HEARING to consider citizen input on Town Manager's recommended budget 
for FY 2003/2004

-
Request for PUBLIC HEARING to consider proposed amendments to Chapter 10 Licenses and 
Business Regulations  of the Town Code of Ordinances pertaining to business licenses 

-
Request for PUBLIC HEARING to consider proposed amendments to the Official Zoning Map of 
the Town of Nags Head to rezone an 11.02-acre parcel located at 3100 S Croatan Highway 
(known as the TWEACR Tract) from R-3 High Density Residential District to C-2 General 
Commercial District

-
Request for PUBLIC HEARING to consider proposed amendments to Section 22-153. Definition of 
Specific Words and Terms, Section 22-251. Off-Street Parking and Loading Requirements, 
Section 22-307. C-2 General Commercial District, and Section 22-403. Buffer Regulations of the 
Town Code of Ordinances to allow elementary schools as a conditional use

-
Request for PUBLIC HEARING to consider proposed amendments to Section 22-153. Definition of 
Specific Words and Terms of the Town Code of Ordinances pertaining to accessory structures

-
Request for PUBLIC HEARING to consider proposed amendments to Section 22-453. Time 
Limitations for Site Plans, Zoning Permits and Building Permits of the Town Code of Ordinances 
pertaining to the time limitation and associated fees for issuance of building permits

MOTION:  Mayor Pro Tem Farah made a motion to approve the Consent Agenda as presented.  The motion was seconded by Comr. Murray which passed 4 – 0 (Comr. Remaley was absent.).

A copy of the Budget adjustment, as adopted, is attached to and made a part of these minutes as shown in Addendum “A”.

The memo from Town Attorney Ike McRee dated May 14, 2003, concerning the tax-exempt status for the Outer Banks Hospital, as approved, read in part as follows:


"Attached to this memorandum is an opinion by the Dare County Attorney regarding the county tax assessor’s acceptance of the Outer Banks Hospital’s Tax Exemption Application filed after the county’s 2002 property tax listing period closed.  It is the county attorney’s opinion that the county  tax assessor had implied authority to accept the late Tax Exemption Application and that the “good cause” shown for late application was a matter for the county tax assessor’s determination. 

'In this instance, N.C. Gen. Stat. §105-282.1(a1) places the responsibility for determining whether to accept a late Tax Exemption Application with the county board of equalization and review or board of county commissioners.  A county officer may also make a determination to accept a late application upon delegation of that authority by the county board of commissioners.  The county attorney interprets the county board of commissioners’ inaction regarding the tax assessor’s acceptance of the late application as a delegation of authority.  

'Because acceptance or denial of a late Tax Exemption Application is the county’s responsibility, and the county attorney has rendered an opinion that acceptance of the Outer Banks Hospital application was lawful and appropriate, it is my opinion that the Nags Head Board of Commissioners may rely on the county attorney’s opinion.  Therefore it would be appropriate for the Nags Head Board of Commissioners to release 2002 taxes on Outer Banks Hospital property deemed tax exempt by Dare County."

A copy of the tax adjustment, as approved, is attached to and made a part of these minutes as shown in Addendum "B".

The resolution to surplus town equipment, as adopted, read in part as follows:

"RESOLUTION AUTHORIZING THE DISPOSITION OF TOWN PROPERTY

'WHEREAS, the Board of Commissioners of the Town of Nags Head, North Carolina desires to declare surplus and dispose of certain Town owned property.

'NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED by the Board of Commissioners of the Town of Nags Head that:

'(1)
The following described Town owned property is hereby declared to be surplus to the needs of the Town of Nags Head:

'Department


Fixed Asset (#)

Description

'Administrative Services

440



127



92 Ford Crown VIC SN 5308

'Planning & Development

490



96



1996 Ford Bronco SN 5622

'Public Works

580



239



Recycling Trailer SN C112

580



77



Recycling Trailer H028

500



80



1989 Chevy Fleetside 4x4

520



8366



24 ft. gate at Public Works Facility 

560



27



Ford Tractor SN 5065

560



5903



6 ft. Broom Sweeper  (SN 3202) 








for Ford Tractor SN 5065

560



5908



Cab on Sweeper FA #27

'Public Safety

610



245



Compaq Laptop SN 899H

610



2029



NCIC Computer Software

610



136



1995 Ford Crown VIC SN 6311

699



144



1996 Ford F-150 SN 6828

730



1616



1994 Ford F-150 SN 1552

730



1610



1992 Ford Bronco SN 7599

730



1615



1994 Ford F-150 SN 1551

'Water Fund

818



60



1988 Ford Ranger Pick-Up SN 8550

'(2)
The Town Manager or his designee is hereby authorized to dispose of the listed items by any legal means allowable to include:    Donation to a non-profit organization, offering for sale at the next town public auction, Internet on-line offering, upset bid process, by destroying, etc."

PUBLIC HEARINGS 

PUBLIC HEARING to consider proposed amendments to the Article III. Application of Regulations, Section 22-153. Definition of Specific Words and Terms, Article V. Nonconformities, Article VI. General Provisions, Section 22-302. R-1 Low Density Residential District, Section 22-303. R-2 Medium Density Residential District, Section 22-304. R-3 High Density Residential District, 22-305. CR Commercial Residential District, Section 22-306. C-1 Neighborhood Commercial District, Section 22-307. C-2 General Commercial District, Section 22-308. C-4 Village Commercial District, Section 22-351. SPD-20 Special Planned Development District, Section 22-352. SED-80 Special Environmental District, Section 22-353. C-3 Commercial Services District, Section 22-355. Ocean and Sound Waters District, Section 22-835. Detached Single Family District, Section 22-836. Attached Single Family District, Section 22-837. Multi-family District and Section 22-838. Townhouse I District of the Town Code of Ordinances concerning large residential structures 

Mayor Muller forwarded the emails he received on the issue of large residential structures to Town Clerk Carolyn Morris to be kept on file in the Town Clerk's Office for reference.  
Planning Director Tim Wilson summarized the Planning and Development staff memo dated April 29, 2003, memo which read in part as follows:

"As a result of the Large Structure workshop on April 10, 2003, Staff has made the following changes to the large structure ordinance package:

1. The total enclosed habitable space for large residential dwellings has been increased from 5,000 
to 6,000 square feet.

2. Section 22-267 (c)(2) has been amended to reference the subsection on parking (which has now 
been changed to subsection h).

3. The height section has been changed to reflect a two foot freeboard on measurement of height 
when fill is used. 22-153 (3)

4. Section 22-212 regarding non-conformities: The value of additions and modifications to a house 
has been increased to 100% before the nonconforming section applies.  The term “repairs” has 
also been removed from the text.

5. The Residential Design Manual has been modified to include the following items:

· Clarification of what constitutes a first floor vs. second floor porch

· How design elements will be evaluated and measured for points

· Terminology definitions

· Instructions for submitting development applications for projects applicable to this ordinance

· Other minor editorial changes

‘Staff supports the changes to the proposed amendments resulting from the workshop with the exception of item #3 above regarding the calculation of height.  To this effect, Staff has prepared and included a memorandum explaining staff’s concerns and providing an alternative proposal for the Board’s consideration.

'Planning Board Recommendation

On April 15, 2003, the Planning Board considered the Large Structure Ordinance Amendments.  After discussion, the Planning Board unanimously recommended the ordinance to the Board of Commissioners with the following changes to the proposed amendments:

1. Delete the fire safety requirements in their entirety;

2. Residential Dwelling Category #1 be changed to include 1 to 4 bedroom homes  as opposed to 1 
to 3 bedroom homes;

3. Residential Dwelling Category #2 be changed to include 5 and 6 bedrooms as opposed to 4 and 
5 bedroom homes;

4. Residential Dwelling Category #3 (Large Residential Dwellings) be changed to include 7 and 8 
bedroom homes as opposed to 6 to 8 bedroom homes;

5. For large residential dwellings, a single minimum 15,000-square-foot lot area requirement is 
recommended as opposed to the requirement that the lot be a minimum conforming lot of record 
(size and width) for the zoning district in which it is located;

6. In the definition of large residential dwelling; change the total maximum habitable space from 
6,000 square feet to 6,500 square feet;

7. Increase the design element points for coastal watch tower from 10 to 25 points;

8. Increase the design element points for wood shingles from 25 to 40 points; and

9. Large residential dwellings to be permitted by right as opposed to being permitted by conditional 
use permit.

'The Board of Commissioners, on April 23, 2003, moved to delete the Fire Safety requirements from the ordinance.  Therefore, the Fire Safety requirements have been removed from the attached draft which is being presented at the May 7, 2003 Board of Commissioners meeting.  Planning Board recommendations two through nine have not been changed in the ordinance and are being forwarded for your consideration.  

'Planning and Development staff continue to support the adoption of the proposed amendments and furthermore concur with Planning Board recommendations #7, #8 and #9 identified above."

Notice of the public hearing was published in the Coastland Times on Thursday, April 24, 2003, and on Thursday, May 1, 2003, as required by law.

Mayor Muller announced the public hearing open at 9:18 a.m.

Harry Thompson, Nags Head resident for past 13 years; he shares the Board’s concern of the view of Nags Head; he wants to limit the size and footprint of future vacation homes, i.e., mini-motels; displayed picture and read description of mini-motel in Nags Head that will sleep 22 persons; it appears that 5,000 square foot house is adequate.

Bob Edwards, Nags Head resident; he asked the Board to hold the line on the proposed ordinance in spite of pressure to relax some of the standards - he requested that the Board resist those pressures;  a lot of input from Large Structure Committee as well as input from public hearings have been incorporated into the proposed ordinance which he feels is fair and equitable for development in Nags Head; many 12 bedroom homes only have two (2) paved parking spaces per home which is not responsible development and the ordinance is needed for the future of Nags Head; fire safety requirements have been deleted from the ordinance and he requests that the Board to continue to address fire safety at the State level.
Sonny Cobb, Nags Head resident, builder and developer for last 13 years; he supports the position expressed by Outer Banks Homebuilders Association; he is speaking only for himself today; feels the proposed ordinance is nothing more than a strong man that will be knocked down by Raleigh and he strongly opposes the ordinance; may have started with good intent by the Board but needs to be put back on track; State regulating number of bedrooms and architecture is not acceptable except for historic districts; he does not believe the ordinance will stand the challenge; residents are confused about where the town is going with the proposed ordinance.    

Camille Lawrence, Nags Head resident; she is very concerned about the large structures and feels that the 35 foot height limit should remain because of unintended consequences; a 5,000 square foot house is a very large house to take care of;  the cupolas and widow's walk/tower are not indigenous to the Outer Banks – they were designed in Rhode Island; she eels eight (8) bedrooms are too many; feels that six (6) bedrooms are plenty.

Jay Overton; Kill Devil Hills resident and property owner in Nags Head; he has an engineering survey company; he supports the recommended changes by the Planning Board; does not want clutter with vehicles, etc. on the roadways; concerned about the architecture design manual; he feels a lot of issues in the manual need to be looked at closer by those who will be using it; non-conforming lots were not an issue in the beginning; many elements of the ordinance need to be reviewed.  

Duke Geraty; legislative chair of Outer Banks Homebuilders Association and property owner in Nags Head; he expressed his concern about the proposed design standards manual - his covered porch would not meet the design manual standards; the ordinance would make a lot of existing houses non-conforming; proposed ordinance is not the recommendation of the large structure committee and the Panning Board; people should be able to do what they want with their houses; he does not understand all of the standards listed in the manual; eight (8) bedrooms seems to be the maximum and he will not argue.

Richard Hess, president of the Outer Banks Association of Realtors (OBAR); the OBAR official position is that the proposed ordinance and design manual should not be allowed because the architectural design should be incentive based and not a requirement; feels that the parking requirements to limit structure size has not yet been fully developed; size limit on the homes is not an issue so why regulate; he feels that 4-bedroom homes should not be regulated at all as that affects a lot of year-round residents; he feels that 6-bedroom home regulations should be relaxed; would like Nags Head residents to consider how this will affect the town in general.

Thomas Cook, Nags Head property owner; concerned about non-conformities; he would like to see the allowance of water permeable brick instead of requiring concrete for parking; parking issue with big houses – cars should be limited due to limited number of parking spaces and for every other car that shows up on that property, the Town should charge a fee.

Dru Ferrence, Nags Head resident; thanked Harry Thompson for his diligence on this issue; thanked Ms. Fisher for her comments during Audience Response concerning oceanfront pedestrian accessways; she is opposed to the architecture standards proposed because she feels it will set up two (2) classes in Nags Head – the large homes will have that regal look and the beach boxes will look lower class; she is also concerned that the Town will end up with a lot of lawsuits that will not be able to be defended; feels the Board should take time with this issue and remove the architectural standard requirements; keep it simple by keeping structures to 5,000 square feet.

Pogie Worsley, Nags Head resident, he was the builder representative on the Large Structure Committee; a couple of years ago he was on the Town’s parking committee; the architecture design standards started out as an incentive-based proposal; he feels the Town has not given the parking ordinance a true test especially for the large rental houses; a lot of this issue has to do with the parking issues; feels the definition has been tweaked by all parties; feels there should not be a limit on the square footage of a house.

Deborah Bryant, Nags Head resident; feels there should not be a square footage maximum for a house; feels if a lot has enough room to meet the required setbacks, etc. then the property owner has the right to build what they want on their own property; new requirements need to be in place longer to see if they work before adopting new ordinance/design manual; feels category system is okay but does not agree with architectural standards but feel it should be an incentive and not a requirements; agrees with new way to measure height by allowing 2' of fill; she stated that she does not agree with privilege license fees for rental cottages.

Bob Oakes, Nags Head resident; community appearance is one of the most valuable commodities that Nags Head has; he feels that impacts need to be provided for; he feels the Town has gone about this issue the correct way by engaging all parties in the issue; he does not agree that there should be a limit on square footage or on the number of bedrooms; this is a land of compromise and he feels the restrictions will provide for the impacts made on the community; would like to see the least number of nonconformities created and the ordinance can be flexible enough to do this; he feels the Board should act on the ordinance as it is a decent ordinance.

There being no one else present who wished to speak, Mayor Muller announced the public hearing closed at 9:57 a.m.

Board members discussed the large structure proposal in detail and the possibility of limiting a house size to the capacity of the septic system.

MOTION:  Comr. Murray made a motion to schedule a public hearing for the first Board meeting in June 2003, to extend the large structure moratorium until the first Board meeting in September 2003.   The motion was seconded by Comr. Sadler which passed 4 – 0 (Comr. Remaley was absent.). 

Mayor Muller summarized the Board’s discussion concerning large structures:

-
It was noted that the proposed ordinance deletes fire safety requirements in their entirety; 

-
Staff is to meet with the Outer Banks Association of Realtors to develop a volunteer program to start promoting fire safety awareness, specifically in large rental houses; Mayor Pro Tem Farah to chair;

-
Create a small group of professionals to look closely at the Architectural Design Standards Manual to make sure the standards listed are useful;

-
The Board will wait and address height limitations as part of the overall body of proposed regulations concerning large structures;

-
Staff is to prepare a proposal that moves away from the square footage requirement to wastewater capacity that limits wastewater capacity to 120 gallons per bedroom plus 120 gallons (to mirror Dare County regulations);

-
Move 4-bedroom structures into Category 1; Leave 5 – 6 bedroom structures as exists for now;

-
Make 15,000 square feet the minimum lot area for Category 3;

-
The large structures are to be permitted by right as opposed to a conditional use.

It was Board consensus that staff put together a proposal that addresses the Board’s concerns for review at the June 4, 2003, Board meeting – to be scheduled for Planning Board review in June 2003, and public hearing at the Board's August 6, 2003, meeting – it was noted that this proposal is absent the architectural standards.

Mayor Muller thanked everyone who took the time to attend today’s meeting and he thanked Harry Thompson, the Outer Banks Homebuilders, and the Association of Realtors for discussing the issue with the community. 

COMR. MURRAY LEFT BOARD MEETING

Comr. Murray left the Board meeting due to illness. 

PUBLIC HEARING to consider proposed amendments to Article VI General Provisions of the Town Code of Ordinances by creating Section 22-268 Commercial Design Standards pertaining to vegetation protection for commercial development 

Planner Andy Garman summarized the Planning and Development staff memo dated April 29, 2003, which read in part as follows:

“The Board of Commissioners, at their April 2, 2003 meeting, conducted a public hearing on the attached ordinance amendments which establish vegetation preservation and landscaping requirements for commercial development.  The Planning Board had previously considered this proposal at their February 18, 2003 and March 18, 2003 meetings.  In both instances, the Planning Board did not provide a recommendation to the Board of Commissioners, but rather, the Board requested that Staff provide additional examples of how these regulations could potentially effect commercial developments. 

‘Although generally comfortable with the proposed amendments at their April 2, 2003 meeting, the Board of Commissioners forwarded this item back to the Planning Board for a more definitive recommendation to approve, approve with modifications, or deny the proposed amendment.  To facilitate a decision from the Planning Board, a Planning Board member suggested that Staff prepare two additional examples of how these regulations could potentially effect commercial developments.  It was determined that these two examples, the Town Municipal Complex and Village Realty, could easily meet the requirements of the proposed ordinance. 

‘Planning Board Recommendation

At their April 15, 2003 meeting, the Planning Board unanimously recommended that the Board of Commissioners approve the proposed ordinance amendments as presented.  Staff continues to support the proposed amendments.”

Notice of the public hearing was published in the Coastland Times  on Thursday, April 24, 2003, and on Thursday, May 1, 2003, as required by law.

Mayor Muller announced the public hearing open at 11:35 a.m.

There being no one present who wished to speak, Mayor Muller announced the public hearing closed at 11:35 a.m.

In response to a question from Comr. Sadler, Town Manager Fuller explained that the three (3) sites mentioned in a previous Board meeting by a resident that were cleared for commercial buildings are addressed by a memo in the Board’s “FYI” section of their packages.  He summarized that all three (3) sites were extensively monitored by staff and the development interest cleared no more than what was allowed by the ordinance.

COMR. MURRAY RETURNED AND THEN LEFT THE BOARD MEETING

Brant returned and then left the Board meeting due to illness.  The time was 11:38 a.m.

COMR. MURRAY – NOT EXCUSED FROM MEETING

Mayor Muller noted that since Comr. Murray was not excused from the meeting that his vote will be  affirmative for the purpose of voting. 

MOTION:   Mayor Pro Tem Farah made a motion to adopt the ordinance as presented.  The motion was seconded by Comr. Sadler which passed 4 – 0 (Comr. Remaley was absent.).

A copy of the ordinance, as adopted, is attached to and made a part of these minutes as shown in Addendum "C".

PUBLIC HEARING to consider public comment on proposed Capital Improvement Program (CIP) Projects for FY 2003/2004 – FY 2007/2008
Finance Officer Rhonda Sommer summarized her memo dated April 28, 2003, which read in part as follows:

"A Public Hearing has been scheduled for the May 7, 2003, Board of Commissioners meeting to consider citizen input on the following Department Head CIP requests as well as to obtain citizen comments on additional projects:

'General Fund

-
Jockey's Ridge Pier

-
Cemetery

· Computer Room Upgrade

· Videotaping of BOC Meetings

· Laptops for Board Members

· Town-Wide GIS

· Curlew Street Beach Access

· Erosion Impact Abatement

· Advance Site Acquisition

· Street Lighting

· 800 MGZ Radio System

· Vehicles and Personnel  - Public Safety – Police

· Mobile Data Terminals – Public Safety – Police

· New Fire/Police Facility – South Nags Head

· Diesel/Gas Fume Capture System

· Multi-use Path Rest Stops

· Meter Reader Technician

· Public Facilities Maintenance Technician

· Tub Grinder

· Transfer Station

· Skateboard Facility

· Tennis Courts

· West Side Multi-use Path

'Water Fund

-
Elevated Water Storage Tank

-
Real Property Procurement – Wells

-
SCADA






-
Water System Vulnerability

-
Replacement of Chemical Storage


-
Tapping Machine"

Notice of the public hearing was published in the Coastland Times Thursday, April 24, 2003, and on May 1, 2003, as required by law.

Mayor Muller announced the public hearing open at 11:43 a.m.

There being no one present who wished to speak, Mayor Muller announced the public hearing closed at 11:43 a.m.

A public hearing was scheduled for the June 4, 2003, Board meeting to receive citizen comment on the proposed budget.
Public Works Director Dave Clark stated that significant repairs are scheduled for Soundside Road for May 14-15, 2003; this area suffered as a result of truck traffic to move sand on Jockey's Ridge State Park.  Town Manager Fuller explained that Soundside Road was a proposal on the CIP process at one time but the residents did not want it improved unless it was improved with the river rock process and staff will not bring the issue back for Board review until requested by the residents. 
Mayor Muller noted that the CIP will be considered for formal adoption at an upcoming Board meeting. 
APPROVAL OF MINUTES

MOTION:   Mayor Pro Tem Farah made a motion to approve the April 2, 2003, Regular Session and the April 23, 2003, Adjourned Regular Session minutes as presented.  The motion was seconded by Mayor Muller which passed 4 – 0 (Comr. Remaley was absent, Comr Murray was not excused.)

OLD BUSINESS/ITEMS TABLED FROM PREVIOUS MEETINGS

Update on beach nourishment project  - Town Manager Fuller

Town Manager Fuller reported that at the recent Dare County Board meeting, Board members voted to extend the contract with the beach nourishment lobbyist.  He stated that a motion was made that the Mayors or their designees to include Nags Head and Kill Devil Hills participate in the formation of the renegotiation of the contract because of the possible change in scope of service.

Comr. Sadler confirmed with Town Manager Fuller that the lobbyist contract is an annual contract to be reviewed at six months with a 30-day out clause.

Stormwater drainage - report on adjacent public and private property impacts 

– from April 23, 2003, Board meeting
Planning Director Tim Wilson summarized his memo dated April 30, 2003, which read in part as follows:

“As a result of discussions at the Board of Commissioners April 23, 2003 meeting Town Manager Webb Fuller requested that a review of the Town Code be conducted to determine if there existed any regulatory control and specifications related to stormwater management (SWM) as it applies to the construction and development of single-family residential dwellings on individual lots.   On April 29, 2003 I along with the Town Manager and Public Works Director Dave Clark met on this issue and agreed on the findings that (1) there is present authority under the Code, under certain conditions, whereby individual single-family residential construction could be subject to SWM design and control requirements, and (2) that the Code was either silent or non-specific as to what the appropriate design and control measures should be for this type of construction activity.

‘Chapter 14 of the Town Code, Soil Erosion and Sedimentation Control; Drainage; Flood Damage Prevention, provides the regulatory authority.  This Chapter broadly provides that no development shall take such form as to cause the discharge of water onto adjacent property that would adversely affect the existing or future development of that property.  To this end, the Town is empowered to regulate SWM in the development of property.  The applicability of this authority and exceptions thereto are also set forth.  The Chapter provides that the construction of single-family and duplex residential structures which are not part of a commercial, multifamily, or subdivision development for which a SWM plan was approved and implemented are exempt.  But this exemption is qualified by the condition that even this type of development must employ appropriate SWM design and construction practices to minimize off-site impacts.  While this Chapter does a very good job of listing and quantifying SWM design and construction specification for commercial and larger subdivision developments, it does not adequately address design and construction specifications and criteria geared towards single-family dwelling construction on individual lots.

‘The Town has not historically required that single-family dwellings, an exempt development under Chapter 14, provide SWM design details as part of the permitting application and review process.  In researching this matter, it was determined that this has always been the policy of the Board and practice of the Town.    The Town has consistently required the submittal of erosion and sediment control notes and details to demonstrate how disturbed land areas would be temporarily controlled during the construction process and permanently stabilized at the completion of the project.  However, with the combination of factors such as the increasing use of fill material on individual lots, with more lots being built-out at maximum allowed coverages, and the continued development of undeveloped properties, SWM issues and concerns even as they relate to single-family dwelling construction are becoming more prevalent. 

‘Based upon the above findings, staff recommends that in order to objectively determine and quantify if single-family dwelling construction is utilizing appropriate SWM control measures, that the design specification and criteria for these control measures need to be clearly established and adopted as either a part of the Town Code or as policy.  Once these standards are established, the identification of SWM control measures could be required as part of the permit application submittal for single-family dwelling construction.   Staff looks forward to discussing this matter further and initiating any directives the Board or Town Manager may deem appropriate.” 

Town Attorney Ike McRee summarized his memo dated May 5, 2003, which read in part as follows:

“Issue Presented – Is the Town of Nags Head liable or responsible for damage incurred to property due to the diversion of surface water drainage from one adjacent property because the town authorized development on the adjacent property?

‘Answer – No.

‘Facts – Pursuant to its ordinances, the Town of Nags Head approved the subdivision of property located south of and adjacent to Whalebone Seafood into three residential lots.  The town subsequently issued building and zoning permits and certificates of occupancy for single-family dwellings constructed on the residential lots.  Since construction of the single-family dwellings, the owner of Whalebone Seafood has complained that due to development of the residential lots surface waters are diverted from the residential lots.  The owner of Whalebone Seafood asserts that the town is responsible for the diversion of surface waters onto his property, and any damage that might result from that diversion of surface waters, because the town authorized development of the residential lots.

‘Discussion – It is the general rule in North Carolina that a town may be responsible for injuries resulting from drainage systems constructed by third persons for their convenience only when the town accepts or controls such drainage systems.  See Johnson v Winston-Salem, 239 N. C. 697, 707, 81 S.E.2d 153, 160 (1954).  As applied to the Whalebone Seafood scenario, it is clear that the Town of Nags Head ears no responsibility or liability to Whalebone Seafood for the impact of surface water drainage from adjacent residential lots.  The town did not construct or accept, nor does it maintain, the drainage system on the residential lots in question.  In addition, it is not the act of approving the subdivision and development of property that is the direct cause of the diversion of surface water drainage and the resulting impact to Whalebone Seafood.  It is the act of those persons that own the adjacent residential property and their creation of a drainage system for convenience and better enjoyment of their property that is causing the diversion of surface water drainage to Whalebone Seafood’s property.

‘Whalebone Seafood may have legal basis to seek redress from the adjacent property owners.  North Carolina has adopted the “reasonable rule” to determine whether the discharge of surface water drainage form one property to adjacent property is actionable.  According to the “reasonable rule”, each property owner is legally privileged to make reasonable use of their land even though the flow of surface water is altered and causes some harm to others.  Liability is incurred when the harmful discharge of surface in unreasonable and causes substantial damage.  See Pendergrast v. Aiken 293 NC 201, 236 S.E.2d787 (1977).  Therefore, the owner of Whalebone Seafood may have cause to pursue a private nuisance and trespass claim against the owners of the adjacent residential property.”

It was Board consensus to bring back the stormwater drainage agenda item for further discussion at the July 2003, Board meeting – in its existing form with no new information to be provided by staff.

Discussion of ferry tolls – from April 23, 2003, Board meeting

Comr. Sadler reported that this is no longer an issue as it has been removed from the State budget.

It was Board consensus to authorize Mayor Muller to express opposition to any imposition of fees to the Hatteras Inlet Ferry.

Board members expressed their concern that those that live on Ocracoke would have to pay to get to their residences.

Rial Corporation waiver request from sewage tie-ons

Planning Director Tim Wilson summarized the Planning and Development staff memo dated May 1, 2003, which read in part as follows:

"The Planning Department has reviewed the RIAL Corporation submittal package for a waiver request for Heritage Shores Condominiums from Section 21-279, “Sewer Tie-ons prohibited” dated April 16, 2003. While the following is not intended to be a comprehensive exhaustive review of the April 16th submitted material, the Planning staff for example will need additional information on the following elements of the submittal before a determination can be made regarding compliance with Town regulations:

'1.
COE 404 no fill line. This line was established in 1984 and is no longer valid. The submitted site plan showed a portion of the building and parking lot within this no fill area. The Town does have prohibitions on the filling of certain wetlands. Staff will need a valid delineation of the wetlands.

'2.
Fire lanes. The town zoning ordinance requires fire lanes around all side of each building. The center westernmost building does not meet this requirement.

'3.
The site plan submitted on April 16, 2003 does not indicate if the stormwater basins are “wet” or “dry” basins. Wet basins will require a property line setback.
'The Town Engineer reviewed the request and indicated on April 30, 2003 that he will need additional supporting documentation from the applicant, the State and Carolina Water Services Inc. regarding this waiver request. 
'Included in your packet is the application and back up documentation submitted by the applicant on April 30, 2003. While not part of this review at this time, the applicant also submitted a site plan for formal review and consideration to the Town for this project. Staff would like to point out that the site plan included in this packet does not match the site plan submitted by the applicant for Planning Board and Board of Commissioner review. A noticeable difference is the elimination of the fire lane along the western perimeter of the center building on the plans submitted to the Planning Board. The applicant also submitted on April 30, 2003 a zoning text amendment request related to fire lanes for multi-family development projects. The Planning Board site plan submittal as shown is apparently dependent upon a zoning amendment change eliminating the need for that fire lane.  
'Based upon the information provided in the April 16th submittal, staff has determined at present there is insufficient supporting documentation to forward a definitive finding on maximum site development density as proposed by the applicant under this waiver request.   Consequently, without a definitive finding on site development density, the required finding that such density would not exceed the on-site sewage disposal capacity of the site cannot be made as required by Code.  Also, there are inconsistencies in the proposed development of the site as represented in the April 16th Waiver Request and the April 30th Site Plan Application.  And last an affirmative finding that the site development complies with the terms and requirements of the zoning ordinance is in part dependant upon a proposed zoning ordinance text amendment that has not been heard or acted upon by the Board.  
'Last and of equal importance, it is staff’s finding that the May 31, 2002 letter from Carolina Water Services contained in the April 16, 2003 Waiver Request is inadequate and unresponsive in fulfilling to the Town Manager’s request of November 25, 2002 for written guarantee that the provision of wastewater treatment services to the Heritage Shores Condominium project would not interfere with, take precedent over, or supplant the present or future wastewater treatment needs of the Village at Nags Head. 
'Based upon the above facts and findings to date, staff recommends denial of the waiver request."
Mayor Muller explained that the Board is required to make findings of fact and that each speaker is to be  sworn in by the Town Clerk.

Eddie Valdivieso, Quible and Associates, was sworn in by the Town Clerk; he was representing the applicant Rial Corporation requesting a waiver from Town Code Section 21-279 Sewage Tie-ons for the Heritage Shores Condominium Project; he addressed Mr. Wilson and staff review comments; he verified that his submitted exhibits are part of the record.

Al Byrum, Nags Head resident, Village at Nags Head property owners association, was sworn in by the Town Clerk, representing interest of approximately 600 village property owners; Village Board of Directors reviewed and discussed Rial Corporation request; proposal is to include a 240-bedroom condominium and they are requesting the Board to deny this request based on the following; the Village is a separate sewage district and was designed to serve those properties within the Village and recent growth is pushing the plant to capacity; no assurances have been made to take into account currently underdeveloped properties; there does not appear to be any apparent public benefit to the Rial proposal.
Mark Ambler; lives behind the Treatment Plant; was sworn in by the Town Clerk; he lives here full-time; is aware that the plant is above capacity already and is vehemently opposed to any additional capacity to that plant.    In response to question from Board members, he said that he has seen the plant pumping into the Pond and if pumped outside the capacity of the Pond it will go into the Sound.

Lois Kennison; Nags Head resident; was sworn in by the Town Clerk; has had trouble with the sewage plant; concerned why if developer wants to develop property why they need to tie into the Village Plant.

Eddie Valdivieso; Responded to speakers:  The cost of any expansion is to be covered by the Rial Corporation; the wastewater treatment plant has been in that same location since the beginning of the Village at Nags Head; Mayor Muller questioned the smell; Mr. Valdivieso stated that treatment plants always smell at certain times but when plants smell it is because a huge capacity of water comes in at one time.  

Mayor Muller confirmed with Mr. Valdivieso that Carolina Water Service does not provide a guarantee; it was noted that Carolina Water Service can refuse service to customers if at capacity.  Town Manager Fuller questioned if Carolina Service reaches capacity how can they provide service to the Village property owners.  Mayor Muller confirmed with Mr. Valdivieso that there is no guarantee from Carolina Water that they will expand the plant.  

MOTION:   Mayor Muller made a motion make the following findings:

-
That the operation of an on-site waste treatment plant associated with a multi-family 
development that is permitted by the State of North Carolina and operated as proposed does not 
endanger the health, safety and welfare of the community; and
-
That as specified in staff's initial letter, the applicant has not provided sufficient information for 
the Board to determine that the proposed plan does not represent an increase in density 
or intensity of use beyond what could be provided by an on-site system on the lot, and 

-
That there is no guarantee that the sewage treatment plant in question will be able to serve the 
area currently in its service district at buildout and that such a guarantee is necessary to protect 
the health, safety and welfare of the community; and 

-
That the Board finds that the expansion may also diminish the welfare of current and future 
residents in the Village at Nags Head by over-capacity and increasing costs. 

Therefore, the Board finds that special circumstances do not exist to justify the connection to the lot in question as to a treatment facility located outside the service district and therefore the application is denied.

The motion was seconded by Mayor Pro Tem Farah which passed 4 – 0 (Comr. Remaley was absent/Comr. Murray was not excused.).

RECESS FOR LUNCH

The Board recessed for lunch at 1:11 p.m.

RECONVENE FROM LUNCH

The Board reconvened from lunch at 1:40 p.m.

EXCUSE COMR. MURRAY

MOTION:   Mayor Pro Tem Farah made a motion to excuse Comr. Murray from the Board meeting as he is ill.  The motion was seconded by Comr. Sadler which passed 3 – 0 (Comr. Remaley and Comr. Murray were absent.)

PUBLIC HEARING to consider Conditional Use Application for a Boarding House from Carol Deanes, 305 West Bridge Lane - Time Specific - 1:30 p.m. 

Zoning Administrator Courtney Gallop summarized the Planning Board and Planning and Development staff memo dated March 24, 2003, which read in part as follows:

"Carol Deanes has submitted the attached conditional use application to convert the existing single family dwelling at the above address to a boarding house in which two (2) bedrooms would be rented. Staff would like to point out that the applicant’s property has been issued a notice of violation for having a boarding house and enforcement has been curtailed pending resolution of the attached conditional use application.  The applicant has verified that the home is currently being used as a boarding house and has been for several years.

'Boarding houses with up to two rental rooms are a conditional use in the R-2 zoning district. This is the first boarding house application submitted since the Board of Commissioners recently amended the zoning ordinance to define boarding houses and allow them conditionally in certain zoning districts. The special development conditions of Section 22-303 applicable to boarding houses are attached for reference.

'Ms. Deanes owns the subject property and resides in the dwelling. As stated in her application, she will continue to reside in the dwelling and rent two (2) of the five (5)  total bedrooms. Her application contains signed rental agreements indicating that each room will contain two (2) people who will be committed to remaining on the property for at least six (6) months. The required five (5) parking spaces required for each bedroom in the dwelling are shown on a survey included in the application. The parking spaces, driveway, and turning area comply with the zoning ordinance as shown. These required areas must be improved prior to issuance of the zoning permit for the conversion of the house to a boarding house.

'While the lot has adequate lot coverage to support the parking improvements if completed as shown on the attached survey, the septic repair area currently located in the front yard, would need to be relocated. The Health Department has preliminarily reviewed this attached plan and has indicated that there appears to be room on the lot for an engineered septic system. Should the Board of Commissioners approve this request, staff recommends that the Board require the applicant to obtain Health Department approval of the site plan prior to issuance of the zoning permit. 

'The current North Carolina Building Code will not require the applicant to make any structural changes to the dwelling to support the proposed use. However, the Fire Department would require the installation of additional smoke detectors at specific locations in the house.  

'Planning Board Recommendation:

At their regular meeting of March 18, 2003 the Planning Board members discussed the attached application and entertained numerous comments from the public opposing the application. Mr. Shafer abstained from voting on this item because he felt as a property owner in Nags Head Acres he could should not affect the outcome of the vote. The Planning Board members took note that boarding houses are contrary to the Nags Head Acres association covenants but explained that the Town has no authority to enforce such agreements between property owners.  The Planning Board also recognized staff’s assertion that the application fully complies with the requirements of Section 22 303 (C) 9 concerning letter of the zoning ordinance but agreed that there may be issues with safety (given a history of complaints originating from past tenants) and compatibility in allowing a boarding house in a year round neighborhood. The final vote was three (3) members in favor and three (3) against recommending the application. The tie prevented the Planning Board from recommending the application for approval to the Board of Commissioners.

'Staff Recommendation:

Because the attached application is a conditional use, Commissioners shall make affirmative findings of the following:

1. The applicant has met the requirements of the Town of Nags Head Zoning Ordinance, Subdivision Ordinance and other applicable ordinances.

The proposed plan does satisfy the requirements of the Nags Head Zoning Ordinance, Subdivision Ordinance and other applicable ordinances.

2. The use will not materially endanger the public health and safety if located where proposed and developed according to the plan as submitted.

It is staff’s opinion that this proposal will pose a material threat to the public because it is not compatible with the character of the surrounding neighborhood.

3. The use as proposed will not overburden the fire fighting capabilities and the municipal water supply capacity of the Town as said facilities and capabilities would exist on the completion date of the conditional use for which the application is made.

Please refer to the attached memorandum from the fire department.

'The Planning and Development Staff recommend approval of the attached site.   Staff originally recommended conditional approval of the application because it complies with the applicable requirements of the zoning ordinance. However staff, after considering the information brought forth by the public and hearing evidence of prior police calls to the property, hereby rescinds its favorable recommendation. Staff’s attached memorandum addendum dated March 18, 2003 documenting this change is attached for reference. Staff recommends against approval of the application as it is not in the public interest to allow a boarding house in this predominantly year-round community."

Notice of the public hearing was published in the Coastland Times on Thursday, April 24, 2003, as required by law.

Mayor Muller explained that the public hearing was a quasi-judicial public hearing in which the Board must make findings of fact in order to be approved and that each speaker must be sworn in by the Town Clerk.
Mayor Muller announced the public hearing open at 1:49 p.m.

Carol Deanes, applicant, was sworn in by the Town Clerk; she explained the process as she understood it; stated that her neighbors do not have the facts to support their complaints; she provided to the Town Clerk for distribution police records pertaining to complaints involving her house and other neighborhood houses; when she had an issue with a tenant, she gave him 2-week notice and the tenant was removed; under the new ordinance she can only rent two (2) bedrooms which will limit conflicts; a rental agreement is required to be signed by her potential tenants; she needs the rental income to make ends meet as it is the only source of primary income for her; she requested approval from the Board to operate a boarding house. 

Dick Harper, Nags Head resident, was sworn in by the Town Clerk; resident since 1958; appreciates what the Board does for everyone; addressed that the boarding house it is a direct violation of the Nags Head Acres covenants; he does not want to cause any hardship to Ms. Deanes; he feels that boarding houses will devalue the property in Nags Head Acres; his main concern is that it is a direct violation of the covenants of Nags Head Acres.  

Mayor Muller confirmed with Town Attorney Ike McRee that the Board may not consider the Nags Head Acres covenants, i.e., the issue of covenants is between the developer and the property owner.

Jim Northrup, Nags Head resident, was sworn in by the Town Clerk; he is opposed boarding houses; he feels that a boarding house does not look out for the welfare of future residents; he wanted to express his opposition to a boarding house in the neighborhood.

COMR. MURRAY RETURNED TO BOARD MEETING

Comr. Murray returned to the Board meeting at 2:06 p.m.

Max Sonnino, tenant at Ms. Deanes' house, was sworn in by the Town Clerk; he has been observing the neighborhood activities; he has also seen things at other houses that adversely impact the neighborhood; respects the fact that others speak their opinions; he would like to continue residing in the house.

Thomas Whitley, Nags Head resident, was sworn in by the Town Clerk; he expressed concern about the stereos cranking and vehicles coming and going at the boarding house; he is in opposition to a boarding house in the neighborhood; Mayor Muller confirmed with Mr. Whitley that there had been an  improvement when the tenant left.  
Sharon Lewis, Nags Head resident, was sworn in by the Town Clerk; she has lived behind Ms. Deanes' property for last six (6) years; yesterday was first time the grass was mowed; toys and miscellaneous debris in Ms. Deanes' property are not picked up; if adjacent property owners did not speak about this issue, it will happen in other subdivisions; she has installed a fence to keep her from viewing the "eyesore"; she expressed her concern about property devaluing.

Rhonda Sommer, Nags Head resident, was sworn in by the Town Clerk; urged the Board to deny the request; public safety violations have been observed by her; a disregard to public safety has been demonstrated and there are a number of children in the neighborhood.  
F. George Brown, Nags Head resident, was sworn in by the Town Clerk; came to Nags Head to retire; he always liked the strict zoning laws and adherence to those laws; feels boarding houses are a detriment to the welfare of the neighborhood and believes Nags Head Acres is the best subdivision in Nags Head; most homes are owner-occupied; he is concerned about the impact of a boarding house on the property values; there is no parking area at the house in question; asked the town to not spoil Nags Head Acres.

Margaret Scott, Nags Head resident; was sworn in by the Town Clerk; she questioned who will control the number of rooms that are being rented.

Carol Deanes, applicant, responded to the speakers; she said that property values in the neighborhood have done nothing but increase - there has not been any property value depreciation; the single-family dwelling is her home.  

There being no one else present who wished to speak, Mayor Muller announced the public hearing closed at 2:15 p.m.

Comr. Sadler questioned how the number of bedrooms being rented will be regulated.  Town Manager Fuller explained that any investigation would be complaint-driven.  Comr. Sadler agreed with Ms. Deanes that property value has not been affected by a boarding house; 

Due to a request in the audience, Mayor Muller reopened the public hearing at 2:20 p.m.

Mary Ansell; Nags Head resident; was sworn in by the Town Clerk; she spoke concerning disturbances in the house; while Ms. Deanes was gone, she called the tenant to break up a disturbance so that the police would not have to be contacted. 
There being no one else present who wished to speak, Mayor Muller announced the public hearing closed at 2:22 p.m.

Comr. Murray said that he has always tried to take care of neighborhoods in the town; he can see based on the testimony heard today that the house has not been good for the neighborhood; he questioned if the house can be brought under control so as not to be an issue for the neighborhood; 

Comr. Sadler the ordinance was adopted by the Board for a reason; by coming to the Board is a request from the applicant is a privilege and not a right.  She is concerned about the number of complaints against this address.
Mayor Muller suggested a conditional use permit for one year with a review of the issue again at that time to either deny the use or eliminate it completely; he feels that there will never be a location that will positively view the use in their neighborhood.  He does not find the evidence that will adversely affect health and safety in the town.  He does not feel the ordinance on the books today give the authority for the Board to deny the application.

MOTION:  Mayor Muller made a motion to make the following findings of fact:

-
that the applicant has met the requirements of the Town of Nags Head zoning ordinance, 
subdivision ordinance and other applicable ordinances,

-
that the use will not materially endanger the public health and safety if located where proposed 
and developed according to the plan as submitted,

-
that the use as proposed will not overburden the firefighting capabilities and the municipal water 
supply capacity of the town as said facilities and capabilities would exist on the completion date 
of the conditional use for which the application is made,

and further to find that due to past experience with this property that the Board wishes to reserve the right to reconsider this application and to watch the performance at the house and to issue a conditional use permit for a period of one (1) year – after such time the application is to be returned to the Board for review and renewal.    

The motion was seconded by Comr. Murray.  

Comr. Sadler stated that she feels there has been adequate testimony wherein this applicant is not a good applicant for this type of use and she will not support this motion because there is past history that already shows a safety concern.
CONTINUATION OF MOTION:   The motion failed 2 – 2 with Comr. Sadler and Mayor Pro Tem Farah casting the NO votes.

MOTION:  Comr. Sadler made a motion to deny the request of the applicant for a boarding house.  The motion was seconded by Mayor Pro Tem Farah which failed 2 – 2 with Mayor Muller and Comr. Murray casting the NO votes.

Mayor Muller noted that approval was not received and the application for a boarding house was denied.

COMR. SADLER – LEFT THE BOARD MEETING

Comr. Sadler left the Board meeting at 2:50 p.m. 
REPORTS AND RECOMMENDATIONS FROM THE PLANNING BOARD AND THE PLANNING AND DEVELOPMENT DIRECTOR 

Request for authorization to apply for two Division of Coastal Management Public Beach and Coastal Waterfront Access Grants (FY 2003/2004 – 2004/2005)  

Deputy Planning Director Bruce Bortz summarized the Planning and Development memo dated April 30, 2003, which read in part as follows:

"Staff is requesting authorization to apply for two grants from the Public Beach and Coastal Waterfront Access Grant Program. The North Carolina Department of Environment and Natural Resources- Division of Coastal Management is requesting grant proposals from units of government for beach access projects. Last year $1,285,000 was available in North Carolina for access projects. The pre-application deadline is May 16, 2003.

'Staff is requesting authorization to apply for an access grant for Curlew Street. Curlew Street was identified in the CIP process and this site is expected to receive heavy usage once Old Nags Head Place develops. The developers of Old Nags Head Place have constructed a sidewalk from the subdivision to the access. Curlew Street is currently undeveloped. Staff also anticipates requesting authorization to apply for a “Short Term Restricted Grant” from the Dare County Tourism Board later this year if the Tourism Board requests grants application. Last year they did not solicit grant applications. In the past the Town has used Short Term Restricted Fund Grants to satisfy our required 25% DCM match. Should the Town be successful in securing DCM funds those funds are anticipated to become available in November 2003.  Should the Town successfully apply for and receive Short Term Restricted Grant Funds, those funds would be available July 2004. This would leave a four month window to construct the project unless another source of matching funds can be found.

'Staff is requesting authorization to apply for a DCM access grant for Curlew Street with our local match not to exceed $25,000.00. 

'Staff is also requesting authorization to apply for a $150,000 grant in association with Jennette’s Pier to reimburse the Clean Water Management Trust Fund.   This grant request would not include a local match."

MOTION:   Comr. Murray made a motion to approve the request to apply for two (2) Division of Coastal Management grants as presented.  The motion was seconded by Mayor Pro Tem Farah which passed 4 – 0 (Comr. Remaley was absent/Comr. Sadler was not excused.). 

NEW BUSINESS

Report from Citizens Advisory Committee

The report from the Citizens Advisory Committee meeting of April 14, 2003, was presented to the Board and read in part as follows:

LINKING WEST SIDE NEIGHBORHOODS

Bob Sanders noted that the project to link the west side of the bypass neighborhoods with a multi-use path is currently going through the Board's CIP process.  This item has therefore been tabled until further information is obtained by Town Manager Fuller.

TOWN RECREATION SITE

Planning Director Tim Wilson reported that the Board approved the lease agreement with Dare County for the town's recreation site at their March 5, 2003, meeting.  A revised site plan will be submitted by Dare County.  

MULTI-USE PATH SAFETY

Assistant Police Chief Wayne Byrum reported that staff continues to look at safety signs for the multi-use path.   Russell Lay stated that he will be leaving for Sanibel Island, Florida on May 10th; they have an extensive multi-use path.  He said that he would be willing to  discuss/obtain information concerning their signage for their multi-use path with a letter of introduction from the town.

ACTION:  Town Manager Fuller stated that he would prepare a letter of introduction for Mr. Lay. 

COMMERCIAL SITE VEGETATION PRESERVATION

Bob Sanders stated that he spoke at the April 2nd BOC meeting in support of the issue of commercial site vegetation preservation which originated by the Citizens Advisory Committee.  He stated that the Virginian Pilot recently printed an article concerning this issue and he encouraged Committee members to participate in the second public hearing which is scheduled for the May 7, 2003, Board meeting.  

BYPASS BEAUTIFICATION

Town Manager Fuller reported on the NC DOT Landscaping project; he briefly noted the issues on the north end of town – the high dunes in front of several businesses and some property owners were very upset that they were not notified of the project.  He reported that the property owners received individual letters along with advertised public hearings but several reported that they had not been informed of the project.   All CAC members spoke favorably about the landscaping project and the appearance of the dunes/vegetation constructed thus far.

LARGE STRUCTURE/NAGS HEAD ARCHITECTURE ORDINANCE

Planning Director Tim Wilson reported that a public hearing for the Large Structure/Nags Head Architecture Ordinance has been scheduled for the May 7, 2003, Board meeting.

Planning Director Tim Wilson stated that the proposed ordinance has been presented to the Planning Board and they continued their discussion until tomorrow night's meeting where a formal recommendation to the Board is expected.  A lengthy joint workshop between the Board of Commissioners, Planning Board, and the Large Structure Committee took place last week with minor suggestions resulting.  The moratorium does not expire until the Board's June 7th meeting.

NEW BUSINESS

Peter Rascoe – Beach Nourishment

Peter Rascoe requested information concerning beach nourishment and the federal appropriation of $500,000 recently reported in the newspapers.

Town Manager Fuller explained that there are two (2) phases of the beach nourishment project:  Planning/Design phase and Construction phase.  The Planning/Design phase has been completed and the next phase is the Construction or "New Start" phase under continued resolution funding from last year.  The President signed the budget which means that the continued resolution funding ended and only three (3) "new starts" were approved, to include Dare County.  Dare County is now in the Construction phase so while not fully funded, there is some funding for beach nourishment.  For next year's budget Dare County needs $2.9 million from the federal government.  He clarified that $500,000 is "new start" funding and can only be used for the Construction phase. 

Camille Lawrence – Paint jobs of commercial buildings

Camille Lawrence expressed her concern about the various colors of paint used at the Sunsations commercial building on the bypass and asked if there are any town regulations that would apply to minimize this type of color scheme.  Town Manager Fuller and Planning Director Tim Wilson both noted that the town has been advised strongly to not get involved in regulating colors.

Susan Boncek – Motorcycle parade

Susan Boncek thanked the Police Division that did a good job with the Harley Davidson motorcycle parade over the weekend.  She questioned if the town was aware of the event; Deputy Chief Wayne Byrum stated that the town was aware and that the events were scheduled. 

Camille Lawrence – Parking on west side/crossing bypass 

ACTION:  Town Manager Fuller said that he would have staff look into the issue of the Currituck school children parking at the Dairy Queen on the west side of the bypass this past weekend and walking across the bypass to get to the beach.  

Mayor Pro Tem Farah asked Town Manager Fuller to ask the Citizens Advisory Committee members if they had any comments concerning the state of the Town’s beaches and to request any solutions/suggestions they may have to offer concerning cleanliness, etc.

Report from Artwork Selection Committee
The report from the Artwork Selection Committee meeting of April 9, 2003, was presented to the Board and read in part as follows:

"DISCUSSION OF DOCENT FOR ARTWORK COLLECTION

JoAnne Sweet-Mills, who was a docent at the Chrysler Museum, is to obtain background information for a docent program.

'ROANOKE ISLAND FESTIVAL PARK EXHIBIT

Majid Elbers explained that booking for the Park's 2004 exhibits need to be completed by Spring 2003.   

'*** The Committee unanimously agreed to pursue the opportunity with the Roanoke Island Festival Park to exhibit the town's art collection in February 2004; this resolution is being forwarded to the Board of Commissioners for their approval before further negotiations take place; liability and transportation are being discussed. ***

'REVIEW OF ARTIST PAT HAYWARD'S ARTWORK

Committee members were unable to come to a consensus but they would like to keep Ms. Hayward on the artist list for future consideration.

'PLACEMENT OF ARTWORK

The Committee placed several pieces of artwork at Town Hall.

'SCHEDULE OF ARTISTS

It was Committee consensus to review new artwork by artist John Silver at the May 2003, meeting and to schedule artist Susan Vaughan for the June 2003, meeting.

'ARTWORK COMMITTEE UPDATE

Carolyn Morris is to ask Mayor Muller if he would like the Committee to provide an update at a future Board of Commissioners meeting."

MOTION:  Mayor Muller made a motion to authorize the Artwork Selection Committee to move forward with their proposal to exhibit the Town’s collection at Roanoke Island Festival Park in February 2004.  The motion was seconded by Mayor Pro Tem Farah which passed 4 – 0 (Comr. Remaley was absent/Comr. Sadler was not excused.)

Consideration of request for upgrade of an equipment operator position in Public Works Dept – Sanitation Division
Public Works Director Dave Clark summarized the Public Works memo dated April 29, 2003, which read in part as follows:

"A request to upgrade one Sanitation Equipment Operator position to a “Sanitation Foreman” was included in the FY 2003-2004 Operating Budget request.  This request was driven by the increased Administrative workload demands on the Sanitation Supervisor position.  This is not a request for a new (additional) position, but for a regrade of one of the existing Sanitation positions.  Since Sanitation begins their Summer work schedule (start time: 3:00 a.m. daily) on May 19, we request the Board’s authorization to implement this upgrade immediately.  

'Sanitation’s summer season workload has steadily increased during the past several years. The time required to satisfy this workload, and provide and maintain a high level of customer service to the residents and visitors of Nags Head has also dramatically increased. Prior to the automation of residential refuse collection, the Sanitation Supervisor’s job was primarily that of a field supervisor, the duties of which consisted of checking on drivers, riding the town and inspecting the areas around the can racks for cleanliness, and insuring that all refuse was collected on each route. The Town of Nags Head has since evolved, and so have the duties and responsibilities of both the Sanitation Division and its supervisor. The Supervisor’s position now requires an administrative function that must deal with issues such as cart defacement, cart roll-back, cart and dumpster replacement, code enforcement, and statistical analysis. Additionally, the supervisory position deals directly with residential and commercial customers. On a typical work day during the summer season, the Sanitation Division arrives for work at 3:00 a.m.  Someone must also respond to the calls and/or complaints that were received after 10:30 a.m. the previous day. The supervisor cannot practically respond to calls or complaints until his “shift” is nearly over. Some restaurants serve only dinner and therefore, no one is at the business until mid-afternoon.  

'Responding to customer’s calls and/or requests and completing necessary documentation concerning sanitation operations often requires the supervisor to work an 11 or 12 hour day.  One way to mitigate this problem and prevent employee burnout is to have the supervisor report to work later in the morning. The downside of this option is that Sanitation employees would be working unsupervised from 3:00 a.m. until the supervisor arrives. There is also the possibility that a situation may arise early during the shift that requires a supervisor’s presence. 

'In early 2001 (before the removal of 9 hotel/motel operations), Sanitation serviced 367 dumpsters.  In 2002, that number dropped to 354 (reflecting the elimination of some of these hotels and motels).  We are presently up to 376 dumpsters, with 17 more earmarked for commercial facilities now under construction.  This will shortly give us a total of 393 containers served.  On the Residential side, 693 new automated carts have been added to the system since January 1, 2002.  Overall, from FY 1998-99 through last June 30th (three years of growth), Residential tonnage is up an average of 9-1/3% per year, Commercial tonnage (even with the elimination of the hotels and motels) is up 2½% per year, and total tonnage is up just under 5% annually.  With additional commercial and residential customers come additional problems.

'In 2001, 21 warning letters (mostly for cart defacement), and 3 civil citations were issued.  In 2002, the number of letters more than tripled to 69, with 1 civil citation issued.  So far this year, the Sanitation Supervisor has issued 11 warning letters, but this is a problem that does not normally become acute until the beginning of the “Summer” season.  These letters (most of which are to property owners who live elsewhere) almost always generate phone calls from the recipients.  These calls cannot always be returned before 10:30 a.m.         

'In order to meet the growing demands of the Sanitation Division both administratively and in field operations, Public Works is asking that one of the Equipment Operator positions be upgraded to a Foreman position with responsibilities similar to the Facilities Maintenance Foreman position. This request will allow the Sanitation Supervisor to respond to customer concerns or day-to-day problems the same day that they occur. A foreman position will also provide a means of direct supervision whenever the equipment operators are working.

'If approved, this position would be “FLSA: Exempt” to be consistent with the other foreman position within the current pay scale. Public Works recommends that the pay scale for this position be grade 14 step 1. The increase to Sanitation Division’s salaries and wages on an annual basis would be between no increase and $2,098.00 depending on who was “promoted” into this position within the sanitation division.  Adequate funds presently exist within the Sanitation Division’s FY 2002-2003 budget to cover this position through June 30th."

MOTION:   Mayor Pro Tem Farah made a motion to approve the request for upgraded Equipment Operator position with the following changes:

-
modify the job description to include clarification of type of supervision, i.e., reporting 
relationship, and

-
modify the Personnel Policy to include the change in list of essential personnel

The motion was seconded by Mayor Muller which passed 4 – 0 (Comr. Remaley was absent/Comr. Sadler was not excused.).

TOWN ATTORNEY IKE MCREE – WEEKS VS TOWN OF NAGS HEAD

Town Attorney Ike McRee stated that he would report on the status of the Weeks versus the Town litigation in Closed Session.

ITEMS REFERRED TO AND PRESENTATIONS FROM TOWN MANAGER

TOWN MANAGER FULLER - REVIEW OF MEMORANDUM OF UNDERSTANDING (MOU) FOR JENNETTE'S PIER STORMWATER PROJECT

Town Manager Fuller reported that he received a draft version of the Jennette’s Pier stormwater project Memorandum of Understanding (MOU) this past week but it was modified again today.  He anticipates that it will be brought forward for consideration at the Board’s May 21, 2003, mid-month meeting.

TOWN MANAGER FULLER - PROGRESS REPORT OF OVERTIME FOR BUILDING INSPECTORS – FROM APRIL 2, 2003, BOARD MEETING

Planning Director Tim Wilson reported that the overtime has been greatly appreciated and well-received by the building inspectors.  He stated that the inspectors are working before and after hours during the week whenever possible as well as on Saturdays when necessary.

On Behalf of the Board, Mayor Muller thanked the building inspectors for their extra efforts.  

TOWN MANAGER FULLER – REQUEST FOR NO PARKING – TOW-AWAY ZONE 

Town Manager Fuller pointed out that in the Board’s FYI section of their packages is information concerning a request from Cape Management to the town for the establishment of a "No Parking – Tow-Away" zone in front of the Atlantic Crest development (next to the Don Gatos Restaurant).  

TOWN MANAGER FULLER – BULK PICK-UP 

Town Manager Fuller reported that bulk pickup ended in April – it runs from September through April on an as-call basis – but the Town continues to pick up bulk items/yard debris.  He reported that this past Tuesday, the town sent 70 tons of bulk pickup to the landfill.

TOWN MANAGER FULLER – DISTRIBUTION OF FY 2003/2004 OPERATING BUDGET
Town Manager Fuller distributed the proposed operating budget for FY 2003/2004 to Board members.  He stated that the proposed budget contains no property tax increase.  A new revenue tax is being proposed on rental houses.  A formal presentation will be made at the Board’s May 21, 2003, mid-month meeting.

TOWN MANAGER FULLER – REQUEST FOR CLOSED SESSION

Town Manager Fuller requested a brief Closed Session to discuss personnel and possible land acquisition. 

TOWN MANAGER FULLER - CONSIDERATION OF RESOLUTION OPPOSING THE PRIVATIZATION OF CERTAIN OFFICES OF THE CIVIL WORKS DIVISION OF THE US ARMY CORPS OF ENGINEERS

MOTION:   Mayor Muller made a motion to adopt the resolution concerning the privatization of certain offices of the Civil Works Division of the US Army Corps of Engineers as presented.  The motion was seconded by Comr. Murray which passed 4 – 0 (Comr. Remaley was absent/Comr. Sadler was not excused.).

The resolution, as adopted, read in part as follows:

"A RESOLUTION OPPOSED TO THE PRIVITAZATION OF CERTAIN OFFICES OF THE CIVIL WORKS DIVISION OF THE U.S. ARMY CORPS OF ENGINEERS

  
'WHEREAS, the Civil Works Division has been a traditional function of the U.S. Army Corps of Engineers and plays an instrumental role in the domestic security of the United States by insuring that our nation’s civilian infrastructure; AND

 

'WHEREAS, a well-maintained and reliable civilian infrastructure helps insure prosperity and establishes a reliable means for the movement of interstate commerce, contributes to the abatement of damages associated with, and the recovery from, natural disasters; AND

 

'WHEREAS, a cohesive and integrated staff of professional Civil Service employees under the Command of the Assistant Secretary of the Army for Civil Works has served our nation well for over two hundred years and under this organizational structure has provided for the efficient delivery of civil engineering services with integrity and a dedicated sense of mission; AND

 

'WHEREAS, proposals to remove certain aspects of the civil works functions of the U.S. Army Corps of Engineers from the organizational structure of the Corps and make such functions available to the private sector; AND

 

'WHEREAS, the Nags Head Board of Commissioners feels the delivery of civil engineering services for our nation’s public infrastructure should remain under the complete control of the U. S. Army Corps of Engineers and that the fragmentation of any functions would not be in the best interest of the United States. 

 

'NOW, THEREFORE BE IT RESOLVED that the Nags Head Board of Commissioners is opposed to the privatization of the Civil Works functions of the U.S. Army Corps of Engineers and does urge and request the any such effort introduced in the Congress of the United States be opposed by our respective members of the United States Senate and the United States House of Representatives."
MAYOR MULLER – CHANGES TO WOODHILL DRIVE SITE PLAN

Mayor Muller requested Board approval to authorize staff to approve the request for a communication tower at Woodhill Drive administratively.

Surveyor Bill Owen provided a copy of the site plan for display.

COMR. SADLER RETURNED TO BOARD MEETING

Comr. Sadler returned to the meeting at 3:37 p.m.

Planning Director Tim Wilson summarized the process of review for the communication tower and  requested direction from the Board.

Mayor Muller feels that towers are always cause for concern; while he feels that this request needs to go through full Board review again, he will go along with the Board’s consensus. 

It was Board consensus that the request for communication tower does meet the definition of a minor site plan revision.  Therefore, Planning and Development staff is to review and approve administratively if suitable, if not, Board review is appropriate.

MAYOR MULLER – DARE COUNTY MOSQUITO PROGRAM
Mayor Muller requested that staff schedule an update from Dare County within the next couple of months concerning their mosquito program.

MAYOR MULLER – OCEAN OUTFALLS

Mayor Muller asked Town Manager Fuller about ocean outfall signage.

Town Manager Fuller reported that a “No Swimming” sign was installed today by the State at the ocean outfall in South Nags Head after one water reading of 40.   He stated that he has been trying to find out today why the sign was installed after one reading.

Town Manager Fuller reported that the State has a program for signing waters that meet a certain health standard; in the past the standard was based on fecal coliform count; the State has changed the  standards that they use before a sign is installed and has gone to an intercoccus standard.  The program specifies that if there is a running geometric mean of less than 35, no sign is installed, if above 35 a warning sign is installed.  Town Manager Fuller said that he will continue to work on this issue.

Mayor Muller reported that a meeting has been scheduled for May 13, 2003, at 12:30 p.m. at the Dare County Recreation Center for an update from Dare County concerning several issues:  water supply, arsenic in water, wellfield acquisition, and the future of Fresh Pond.

MAYOR MULLER – DARE COUNTY FACILITY PLAN

Mayor Muller reported that the Dare County Board recently approved a 10-year facility plan for the Dare County school system to include authorization of funding for a number of projects including the Nags Head elementary school to include a gymnasium and administration building. 

Comr. Sadler encouraged the Board of Education to set up community meetings to keep adjoining property owners informed of the status of the new school.  Town Manager Fuller reported that the Board of Education invited every adjoining property owners and others nearby.  

MAYOR MULLER – CILTVARIA SUNK IN ATLANTIC IN JANUARY 1942

Mayor Muller reported that the Country of Latvia and the Outer Banks Sentinel, Sandy Siemens, have arranged a ceremony honoring the crew of the freighter Ciltvaria from the country of Latvia which sunk in January 1942 off the coast of Nags Head after being struck by a German submarine.  The ceremony is scheduled for tomorrow, May 8, 2003, at the Hargrove Street Beach Access.   

MOTION:   Comr. Murray made a motion to adopt the resolution honoring the Ciltvaria as presented.  The motion was seconded by Mayor Pro Tem Farah which passed 4 – 0 (Comr. Remaley was absent.). 

The resolution, as adopted, read in part as follows:

"A RESOLUTION HONORING THE CREW OF THE LATVIAN FREIGHTER CILTVARIA

'WHEREAS, on January 19, 1942, the Freighter Ciltvaria, sailing under the Latvian flag, was attached and sunk by the German submarine; AND

'WHEREAS, the crew of the Ciltvaria served the Allied cause during World War II despite the occupation of their country by both the German and Russian armies; AND

'WHEREAS, the crew of the Ciltvaria served the Allied cause at great personal risk from both the enemy they faced at sea and the enemy that had enslaved their homeland; AND

'WHEREAS, the Ciltvaria and its crew should serve as reminders of the contributions made by the many Latvians and free fighters from other occupied countries who fought tyranny on behalf of the Allies during World War II; AND

'WHEREAS, the Ciltvaria and its crew should also serve as reminders of the struggles of all occupied nations to throw off the bonds of tyranny.

'NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED that the Board of Commissioners of the Town of Nags Head extends its deep appreciation and sincere thanks to the brave crew of the Ciltvaria and to all the Latvians and fighters from other occupied countries who fought beside our country during World War II.

'BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED that the  Board of Commissioners of the Town of Nags Head salutes the country of Latvia and extends its sincere wish that the bright light of freedom shall forever shine on Latvia and all the world and that our nations shall live in peace."
MAYOR MULLER – TAPING OF MAY 21, 2003, MID-MONTH MEETING

Mayor Muller suggested that the May 21, 2003, mid-month meeting be video-taped and aired for the Town Manager’s presentation of the proposed budget. 

MOTION:   Mayor Pro Tem Farah made a motion to authorize funds to come from Contingency for the taping and subsequent airing on the Government Access Channel of the May 21, 2003, mid-month meeting.  The motion was seconded by Comr. Murray which passed 4 – 0 (Comr. Remaley was absent.).

MAYOR MULLER - COMMUNITY WATCH

Mayor Muller reported that Dare County, Amy Montgomery, will provide an update at the May 13, 2003, Community Watch meeting at 7:00 p.m. in the Board Room – the topic will be the Healthy Carolinians program.  He encouraged everyone to attend whether or not they are a member of the Town's Community Watch.  In addition, Mayor Muller stated that National Night Out is coming up soon in early August 2003.

MAYOR MULLER – COMMENTS ON AUDIENCE RESPONSE ISSUE – OCEANFRONT PEDESTRIAN ACCESSWAYS ORDINANCE

Mayor Muller brought forward for discussion Historic District property owner June Fisher’s comments during Audience Response concerning the oceanfront pedestrian accessways ordinance adopted by the Board on April 2, 2003.  He said that he feels the positives of the ordinance far outweigh any negative impacts mentioned by Ms. Fisher.

Planning Director Tim Wilson provided a summary of ordinance adopted.  He stated that the only adverse impact viewed by staff is the lot coverage increase.  

Comr. Sadler questioned the incentive for an oceanfront property owner to participate; Mr. Wilson explained that there is no incentive as the purpose of the ordinance is no impact on lot coverage if an owner chooses to provide the accessway.

It was Board consensus to include the oceanfront pedestrian accessways ordinance for further discussion on the June 4, 2003, Board meeting agenda.
MAYOR MULLER – BOARDING HOUSES

Mayor Muller suggested that the Board consider a moratorium on the acceptance of boarding house applications until further review of the ordinance. 

MOTION:  Mayor Muller made a motion to schedule a public hearing for the June 4, 2003, Board meeting to consider a moratorium prohibiting the acceptance of boarding house applications for a period of one (1) year to allow for further Board review and further to direct staff to not accept any boarding house applications pending the public hearing.  The motion was seconded by Mayor Pro Tem Farah which 4 – 0 (Comr. Remaley was absent.).  

MAYOR PRO TEM FARAH – CONSIDERATION OF REVISED GOVERNMENT ACCESS CHANNEL INTERLOCAL SHARED USE AGREEMENT

Mayor Pro Tem Farah summarized the proposed changes to the Government Access Channel (GAC) Interlocal Shared Use Agreement with the Board.   He stated that the proposed language would allow, at the governing body's discretion, to allow political candidate forums on the Channel.   In addition, less than unanimous consent by the Committee would be allowed.

MOTION:   Comr. Sadler made a motion to approve the changes to the Government Access Channel Agreement as presented.  The motion was seconded by Mayor Pro Tem Farah.   

Mayor Muller noted that the agreement has changed dramatically since its inception.

Mayor Pro Tem Farah noted that a response was not received by Charter concerning the GAC Committee’s request that the League of Women Voters forums be aired on another channel. 

CONTINUATION OF MOTION:  The motion failed 2 – 2 with Mayor Muller and Comr. Murray casting the NO votes.

MAYOR MULLER – THANK YOU TO BOARD

Mayor Muller thanked Board members for a long but good session today. 

CLOSED SESSION AND ADJOURNMENT

MOTION:    Comr. Murray made a motion to enter Closed Session to discuss personnel, possible land acquisition, and the Weeks versus Town litigation issues and to adjourn to a May 21, 2003, mid-month meeting at 7:30 p.m. in the Board Room.  The motion was seconded by Mayor Pro Tem Farah which passed 4 – 0 (Comr. Remaley was absent.  The time was 4:55 p.m.
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